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Saint John the Baptist Province 

Again this year, the summer 

has been very busy for our 

province, especially for those 

Friars associated with the 

formation programs. New 

Postulants arriving, the pro-

fession of Temporary and Solemn Vows, 

and an ordination to the Transitional Di-

aconate. These events not only bring joy 

and excitement but they also point to life 

and growth for our community. There is, 

indeed, new life and energy among us. 

There is new life and energy in the Vocation 

Office as well with the arrival of Brother Bob 

who brings new talents and expertise to the 

ministry. His Hispanic heritage lends a new 

dimension and breadth to the office as 

does his experience at Franciscan Media 

(although it was Saint Anthony Messenger 

Press through most of that time).  

Today the evangelization ministry of Fran-

ciscan Media dovetails very nicely with the 

evangelization focus of this Year of Faith 

and the emphases of Pope Francis. It is 

within this cultural setting that many of the 

young men looking at possibly being Fran-

ciscans have come to adult maturity in their 

faith. For we Franciscans are, indeed, men 

of our local and world-wide cultures. 

Finally a word about the vision of our new 

Holy Father. Pope Francis comes to the 

office of Bishop of Rome from South Amer-

ica where he was deeply influenced by a 

preferential option for the poor. He does not 

seem to have much interest in nor time for 

the superficial aspects of the ministry. 

Rather he is focused on the Gospel values 

of service and the basic message of Godõs 

love for humanity. How deeply Franciscan 

that is! For St. Francis renewed the Church 

of his day by being a servant of others and 

by preaching Godõs love for all of creation. It 

is this basic message of Jesus that moved 

the heart of St. Francis and appears to be 

doing the same for Pope Francis. Let us 

pray for him and for our beloved Church. 

 
Note from Fr. Don  Bro. Robert Lucero, O.F.M.  

Joins Vocation Office  

As of September 1, 2013 we now have two Friars working 

in the Vocation Office. Bro. Bob Lucero, O.F.M.  joins Fr. 

Don Miller, O.F.M.  In the important ministry of mentoring 

young men who feel called to share in our Franciscan way 

of life.  

Born and reared in Santa Fe, MN, Bro. Bob entered the 

Franciscans at St. Francis Minor Seminary in Cincinnati, OH 

in 1964. After completing high School there he moved to 

Duns Scotus College in Southfield. MI for the academic 

year 1968-1969 after which he moved to the novitiate in 

Oldenburg, IN where he made his First Profession of Vows 

in 1970. While a novice, Bro. Bob decided not to continue studying for the priesthood. 

After First Vows he went to the Brothersõ Formation and Training Program then located 

at St. Anthony Friary, Cincinnati, OH.  

Bro. Bob made his Solemn Profession of Vows in 1973 and began working part-time at 

then Saint Anthony Messenger Press (now Franciscan Media) while finishing his under-

graduate work in theology at Xavier University. After graduation, his ministry at Saint 

Anthony Messenger continued full-time until 2012 when he began a sabbatical year. 

During his years at St. Anthony Messenger, Bro. Bob also served on the Formation Team 

at St. Anthony Friary in Cincinnati, OH; as Manager and bookkeeper for the Brotherõs 

Work Crew (a professionally trained group of Brothers who worked in construction at our 

friaries and parishes); and as Executive Secretary for our Province Chapters. 

In 1971, Bro. Bob auditioned for the Cincinnati May Festival Chorusñwhich has evolved 

into the Cincinnati Symphony Chorusñwhere he has sung for 42 years. He is still active 

with the chorus beginning his 43rd year. 

During Bro. Bobõs sabbatical year, Fr. Don and the Provincial Council discussed the pos-

sibility of adding another Friar to the Vocation Team. There is sufficient work for two Fri-

ars especially since Fr. Don has taken on some additional responsibilities as a Board 

Member for the National Religious Vocation Conference. After some discernment, Bro. 

Bob was asked to consider filling that role. So as of September 1, 2013 he is a member 

of our Provincial Vocation Office. 

We welcome Brother Bob and will gradually introduce him to the exciting work of Voca-

tion Ministry. Our province has been blessed with a steady flow of young men discerning 

a vocation with us. Presently we have thirteen men in various stages of initial and 

priestly formation living in Cincinnati, OH; Burlington, WI; Chicago, IL; Galveston, TX, and 

in our mission in Jamaica.  

For video highlights of the Ordination and the two Pro-

fessions of Vows, see our YouTube channel at francis-

canvocations or visit our Facebook page at Franciscan 

Vocations; St. John the Baptist Province. 



We Have a Transitional Deacon  

On August 17, 2013 Bro. Richard Goodin, O.F.M. was ordained to the Diaconate by Bishop Charles Thompson of 

Evansville, IN. Before Bishop Thompson was ordained a bishop, he was Bro. Richardõs pastor in Lebanon, KY. A 

personal friend of Bro. Richard and his family, Bishop Thompson accepted the invitation to ordain his friend and 

previous parishioner to the Diaconate at St. Clement Church in Cincinnati, OH and hopes to return to Cincinnati 

next year to ordain him to the Priesthood. 

Bro. Richard (29) joined the Franciscans in 2006. He made his First Profession of Vows in 2008 and his Solemn 

Profession in 2011. He is presently finishing up his Theological training at the Catholic Theological Union in Chi-

cago and serving as a Deacon at  St. Thomas the Apostle Parish in Chicago. He will also coordinate a Winter 

Break Mission Trip to Jamaica with students from the University of IL Chicago, John Paul II Newman Center. 

We Have a new Solemnly Professed Friar  

On August 31, 2013 at St. Clement Church in Cincinnati, OH Bro. Clifford Hennings, O.F.M.  promised to live the 

Life and Rule of St. Francis òall the days of my lifeó as he made his Solemn Profession before Provincial Minister 

Jeffrey Scheeler, O.F.M.  

Bro. Clifford (28) entered the Order in 2007 making his First Profession of Vows in 2009 at the Novitiate in Cedar 

lake, IN. He then moved to St. Joseph Friary in Chicago where he resided while taking classes at DePaul University. 

He spent the academic year 2011-2012 in New Orleans, LA ministering at St. Mary of the Angels Parish. He then 

returned to St. Joseph Friary Chicago to continue his studies. Presently he is doing his priestly theological studies at 

the Catholic Theological Union and also working at DePaul Catholic Campus Ministry. 

Bro. Richard with his parents Bishop Thompson ordains Bro. Richard  Bro. Richard is invested with a deaconõs stole 

Bro. Clifford with his parents and brothers Bro. Clifford professes his Solemn Vows Bro. Richard welcomes by Bro. Clifford 

On August 15, 2013 Provincial Minister Jeffrey Scheeler, O.F.M. received Bros. Zach Bis-

chler, O.F.M. (21) (left) and Ramón Castellon, O.F.M. (23) (right) into the novitiate for St. John 

the Baptist Province. In all, thirteen men representing all of the Franciscan Provinces in the 

United States were received by their respected Provincial Ministers. The reception took place 

at the Interprovincial Novitiate in Burlington, WI. This begins an intense year of discernment 

and learning for these men leading up to their First Profession of Vow next August. 

We Have Two New Novices  



On August 2, 2013, Bro. William Estrellanes, O.F.M. (30) completed 

his year of novitiate and made his First Profession of Temporary 

Vows at the Interprovincial Novitiate in Burlington, WI, before Pro-

vincial Minister Jeffrey Scheeler, O.F.M.  

Bro. William joined the Friars as a Postulant in 2011. He comes to 

us originally from the Philippines but has been studying and work-

ing in this country as a legal resi-

dent for a number of years. He 

has an undergraduate degree in 

psychology and has graduate courses. Just before 

entering our community he was volunteering in St. 

Cloud, MN with the Franciscan Community Volun-

teers. 

Bro. William will be continuing his studies in Chicago 

and living at St. Joseph Friary. 

The Rest of the 

Friars in  

Formation  

On September 4, 2013, Provincial Minister Jef-

frey Scheeler, O.F.M. formally received Jeremiah 

Sauber (37) (left) and Nickolas Thorvaldsen (23) 

(right) into our Postulancy Program. Postulancy is 

a year of transition from civilian life to Religious 

Life. It is an opportunity to experience Franciscan 

living, learn to live and pray in community, and to 

grow in the life of faith and spirituality in prepara-

tion for the novitiate. 

Jeremiah Sauber comes to us from Alabama and Georgia by way of Ohio and Idaho. 

Trained in nuclear engineering, Jeremiah has worked for the Universities of Georgia, 

Ohio State and Idaho State in radiological safety. He has a MA in Theological Studies 

from Columbia Theological Seminary and took course in theology from Franciscan 

University in Steubenville, OH.  

Nick Thorvaldsen is a recent graduate of the University of Cincinnati where he earned 

an undergraduate degree in Civil and Environmental Engineering. He was reared in 

Loveland, OH and attended Loveland High School. Nick plays soccer and tennis and is 

very involved in local Right to Life activities. 

And We Have Two New Postulants  

We  Have a new Temporary  

Professed Friar  

Fr. Don leads the Postulants in to meet 

the Friars at the beginning of the Recep-

tion Rite 

The Postulant Directors, Frs. Frank Geers, O.F.M. 

and Mark Soehner, O.F.M., make a cross over the 

hearts of the new Postulants 

We have six other men in initial forma-

tion who are busy with studies or working 

at their ministerial assignments during 

their internship year.  

In Chicago and busy with studies are: 

Bro. Roger Lopez, O.F.M. 

in priestly formation and 

at Catholic Theological 

Union working toward 

ordination. 

 

Bro. Eric Seguin, O.F.M. is 

pursuing a degree in Catho-

lic Studies.  

 

and Bro. Adam Farkas, 

O.F.M. is pursuing a degree 

in Catholic Studies. 

 

On their S.T.I.P. (Supervised Time in the 

Province) year are: 

Bro. Michael Charron, 

O.F.M. at the Newman Cen-

ter at the University of Cin-

cinnati, 

 

Bro. Colin King, O.F.M. at 

our Missions in Jamaica, 

and 

Bro. Adam 

Calder, O.F.M. at Holy Fam-

ily Parish on Galveston Is-

land, TX. 

Come and See  
Weekends  

The final four Come and See weekends 

for the 2013-2014 academic year are: 

November 8-10, 2013  

January 3-5, 2014 

March 21-23, 2014  

May 9-11, 2014  


